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The SR 519 Concept Development and Evaluation Study Project Visioning Team (PVT) Meeting 
#1 was held at 1:30 PM on Monday, March 26, 2018, at Rockledge City Hall in the City Council 
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Chambers. The presentation was given by Judy Pizzo (FDOT Project Manager) and Fabricio 
Ponce (Consultant Project Manager). The presentation focused on the background of the 
project, an update of the existing and future conditions analyses, and a discussion of the initial 
concepts for the corridor. Members of the public were present. 

Ms. Pizzo introduced herself and the project. She then introduced Fabricio Ponce, VHB, and 
Dimitre Guenov, VHB. After PVT members introduced themselves, Ms. Pizzo began the 
presentation. 

Ms. Pizzo first noted this project is being developed in accordance with the Civil Rights Acts of 
1964 and 1968, and explained how under Title VI and VIII, any person who believes they have 
been subjected to discrimination because of race, color, religion, sex, age, national origin, 
disability, or familial status may file a written complaint with FDOT’s Equal Opportunity Office. 

Ms. Pizzo proceeded to explain the role of the PVT is to provide guidance and input throughout 
the project and to share their local knowledge and perspectives of the corridor. Ms. Pizzo then 
reviewed the meeting agenda for the afternoon, described the project objective, and identified 
the study area. The study focuses on 4.2 miles of SR 519 (Fiske Boulevard) from Barnes 
Boulevard/I-95 Ramps to SR 520 (King Street). Ms. Pizzo then turned the presentation over to 
Mr. Ponce who reviewed the project overview and the current timeline of the concept 
development and evaluation study. Mr. Ponce clarified to the members of the public present 
that this was a concept development study and not the design phase. He noted that the current 
FDOT Work Program does not include funding for the design and/or construction of this 
project. However, there is a Resurfacing, Restoration, and Rehabilitation (3R) project 
programmed in year 2021 that would incorporate several of the elements of this project. 

Mr. Ponce then described how the existing conditions had changed slightly since they were 
originally reviewed in the Planning Study (2015). He explained that there has been an increase in 
traffic volume, particularly in the southern end of the corridor. The number of crashes along the 
corridor has increased. Dr. Fettrow asked how recently the data was collected. Mr. Ponce 
responded that the analysis was done based upon the last five years of available data. The 
analysis showed that while there are more crashes along the corridor, the crashes are less severe 
and the number of fatalities have decreased. 

Mr. Ponce continued by discussing the intersection level of service (LOS) analysis. The main 
intersections along the corridor were presented with their current LOS. The I-95 Ramps, Roy Wall 
Boulevard, and Levitt Parkway show movement that are currently failing. The intersections along 
the middle of the corridor are currently operating at acceptable LOS.  

Mr. Ponce explained the traffic operations along the corridor. Ms. Pizzo mentioned the 
assistance of the Brevard County School Board in reducing the school dismissal queues along SR 
519 (Fiske Boulevard) by providing additional space for vehicles and operational changes to 
increase efficiency. Mr. Ponce continued by stating that the corridor has sidewalk gaps, a lack of 
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bicycle facilities, and a lack of amenities for transit. South of Roy Wall Boulevard, there is a 
deficit of lighting along the corridor.  

After wrapping up the existing conditions summary, Mr. Ponce continued to discuss how 
conditions along the corridor are projected to look in the future. While the Planning Study used 
an annual growth rate of 0.80 percent for short- and long-term projections, these were 
increased under this Concept Development and Evaluation. The short-term (2023) had its 
growth rate adjusted upward to 1.00 percent annually from the original analysis. The long-term 
(2040) had its growth rate adjusted upward to 1.68 percent annually. Ms. Kraum brought up the 
addition of the Viera interchange and the improvement that would bring to this corridor. Mr. 
Ponce mentioned that the 1.68 percent growth rate in the long term takes into account that 
traffic would be diverted from SR 519 (Fiske Boulevard) when the Viera interchange becomes 
operational. In the long-term, traffic operations along the corridor will deteriorate. It was noted 
that, in some cases, making improvements today to address conditions projected to occur two 
decades from now may not be the best use of resources currently available.  

Mr. Ponce discussed the scheduled improvements along the corridor. The most significant 
project is the 3R project where minor improvements will be made to the corridor. Those 
improvements include new pavement, the addition of bicycle lanes, and closing sidewalk gaps. 
Mr. Poole mentioned that the base of the road is failing and needs to be reconstructed as a part 
of the rehabilitation. Ms. Pizzo noted those concerns and stated she would pass them along to 
the 3R team. Ms. Kraum stated that the 3R team is currently pre-scoping the possible 
improvements that could be made to SR 519 (Fiske Boulevard). Mr. Ponce continued by 
discussing the other planned improvements including the currently unfunded Brevard Zoo Trail 
extension and the unfunded improvements noted in Space Coast Area Transit’s 10-year Transit 
Development Plan (TDP).  

Mr. Ponce discussed signal warrants performed for two intersections along the corridor: (1) Roy 
Wall Boulevard and (2) Levitt Parkway. At Roy Wall Boulevard, three warrants were met (warrants 
#1, #2, and #3). At Levitt Parkway, only one warrant was met (warrant #2). In particular, the area 
around Levitt Parkway is close to being built-out; therefore, may not meet additional warrants 
until traffic along SR 519 (Fiske Boulevard) experiences significant growth. A member of the 
public requested clarification on where the traffic was coming from and whether the Viera 
interchange would have an effect on volumes. Mr. Ponce responded that some traffic may be 
diverted to the Viera interchange; however, currently, vehicles do not have many alternative 
options.  

Mr. Ponce resumed the signal warrant discussion by moving onto the FDOT Design Bulletin 15-
07 regarding the need to evaluate roundabouts as a part of the evaluation of the installation of 
a new signal. The roundabout concepts for Roy Wall Boulevard and Levitt Parkway intersections 
were presented. Dr. Fettrow stated that the City of Rockledge was opposed to roundabouts. Ms. 
Pizzo stated that roundabouts are embraced by the Department and are the preferred 
alternative to a signal in some cases. The discussion continued around the 3R project and 
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whether that would include roundabouts. Ms. Pizzo stated that roundabouts are not part of the 
3R project.  

Ms. Pizzo paused the presentation to understand the reasons that the City of Rockledge was 
against roundabouts and their change in position. Dr. Fettrow stated that the City was always 
against them and passed a resolution against them. The Viera roundabout and its poor design 
were noted as an example. Ms. Pizzo brought up a US Department of Transportation (USDOT) 
study regarding the safety of roundabouts. Mr. Ponce shared personal experience with the 
roundabout along Central Avenue in Kissimmee. Statistics show that appropriately designed 
roundabouts result in significantly lower crashes (and less severe) than signalized intersections. 
A member of the PVT team asked about right of way (ROW) needs for the roundabouts. Mr. 
Ponce stated that for Levitt Parkway, only minor clips are needed. Ms. Bernard mentioned that 
an independent living facility is coming to one of the vacant corners at the Levitt Parkway 
intersection.  

Dr. Fettrow brought up the issue of sidewalk gaps. Ms. Kraum clarified that the 3R project would 
only fill in sidewalk gaps but not widen them. Mr. Poole asked about duplicate sidewalks in 
portions of the corridor. Ms. Pizzo stated that in Osceola County, where duplications occurred, 
an arrangement was made. Ms. Pizzo requested that a note be added to the minutes to look 
into it and discuss a partnership with the City of Rockledge regarding duplicate sidewalks. Mr. 
Lindemann asked about the use of golf carts on sidewalks. No motor vehicles (including golf 
carts) are permitted on FDOT sidewalks; however, the City of Rockledge could allow them on 
their sidewalks.  

Two alternatives were presented to the PVT. Mr. Ponce began with a discussion of the elements 
common to both alternatives. Common elements include the following:  

Closing sidewalk gaps, 
Adding bicycle lanes,  
Improving transit accessibility,  
Improving the intersections at Levitt Parkway, Roy Wall Boulevard, and Barnes Boulevard, 
Adding the Brevard Zoo trail from Barnes Boulevard to Kings Post Road, 
Adding curb and gutter north of Rosa Jones Drive, and  
Adding a pedestrian refuge north of Barbara Jenkins Street. 

A member of the PVT team inquired about the safety of pedestrians due to the lack of striping 
to the pedestrian refuge. Ms. Pizzo stated that she would bring the request to the 3R team and 
see if striping could be installed; however, she noted that striping is usually not implemented 
until the pedestrian crossing is warranted. Ms. Bernard inquired about the pedestrian refuge 
areas impeding large trucks from making turns. Mr. Ponce clarified that the pedestrian refuge is 
in an area with no driveways and the pedestrian refuge would not impact the ability of trucks to 
turn.  
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Mr. Ponce continued the presentation and discussed the proposed cross sections of the two 
alternatives. 

Alternative 1 proposes a cross section that reduces the travel lanes to 11 feet, keeping the 
center double-left turn lanes, and adding a five/six-foot bike lane on each side. The 3R project 
will add bike lanes during the resurfacing of the road. A member of the PVT team asked about 
the smaller road width in the City of Cocoa. A discussion about the 3R project ensued and 
whether the bike lanes would end at the narrowing of the road in the City of Cocoa.  

Alternative 2 proposes a cross section that reduces the travel lanes to 11 feet and replaces the 
center two-way left turn lanes with a raised median. Concerns were raised about driveways 
being inaccessible due to the median. Mr. Ponce stated that due to the need for a turn lane in 
places throughout the corridor, the median would not be continuous, it would be “islands.”  

Mr. Ponce then provided plotted overviews of the corridors under each alternative. The PVT 
discussed both alternatives.  

The two alternatives were discussed and the PVT agreed that the construction of islands along 
the corridor (a combination of the two alternatives) is the best option. These islands would: 

Provide refuge to pedestrian crossing SR 519 
Could be landscaped to improve the overall look of the corridor (landscaping to be 
implemented and maintained by the local government) 
Create a feeling of a narrower road, potentially discouraging speeding 

After the discussion ended, Mr. Ponce and Ms. Pizzo thanked the attendees for their time and 
input. With no further discussion or questions, the meeting concluded.  

Attachments: 

Attachment A – PVT Members Sign-In Sheet 

Attachment B – PowerPoint Presentation 

Attachment C – Proposed Alternatives Roll Plots 

Attachment D – Members of the Public Sign-In Sheet 

Attachment E – Public Comments 
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